
Hart County Board of Commissioners
August 12, 2008
5:30 p.m.

The Hart County Board of Commissioners met August 12, 2008 at 5:30 p.m. at the Hart County Administrative & Emergency Services Center.  

Chairman R.C. Oglesby presided with Commissioners Daniel Reyen, Gary Mize and Ken Brown present.  Commissioner Dorsey was absent due to his work requiring him to be out of town.

1. Prayer

Prayer was offered by Pastor Johnny Stowe.

2. Pledge of Allegiance

Everyone stood in observance of the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Call to Order

Chairman Oglesby called the meeting to order.

4. Welcome

Chairman Oglesby welcomed those in attendance.

5. Approve Agenda

Commissioner Reyen moved to amend and approve the meeting agenda as follows:


Move item 14d) to Remarks by Invited Guests, Committees, and Authorities

Add item 14e)DFACS Board appointment

Commissioner Mize followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

6. Approve Minutes of Previous Meeting(s)

· 7/22/08 Budget Work Session

· 7/22/08 Regular Meeting

· 7/24/08 Called Meeting

Commissioner Reyen moved to approve the minutes of all the listed meetings.  Commissioner Brown followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

7. Remarks by Invited Guests, Committees, Authorities
· BOA/GMASS: Contract Revaluation Project Initiation

BOA Chairman Jim McMullen introduced Mr. Terry McCormick, Vice President of Georgia Mass Appraisal Solutions and Services, Inc.  

Commissioner Reyen stated the county wide revaluation is required every three years and is long overdue.  He questioned Mr. McCormick on his familiarity with the Georgia DOR audit and if he was prepared to follow the DOR audit directions.  Mr. McCormick replied that he was prepared and that each parcel in Hart County will be physically visited and measured.    All contractor employees are accredited with the Georgia Real Estate Commission and Appraiser Board as required by Georgia Law.  The vehicles used will have Hart County emblems and all employees will have clearly marked ID tags.
Commissioner Reyen next questioned whether the reval contract will train Hart County BOA employees in order to maintain the system later.  Mr. McCormick replied they will fully work with the present BOA staff and will leave a manual stating everything that was done during the reval.   

Commissioner Mize asked about the time frame required by the contact.  Mr. McCormick stated the work will begin the first week of September 2008 and is to be completed by April 2010.

Commissioner Mize then questioned if the contractor will be available to answer questions and concerns the BOA staff may incur.  Mr. McCormick replied per the terms of the contact his company will be available.

Commissioner Reyen explained that waterfront property is handled differently than other property and questioned Mr. McCormick if they were prepared to handle this issue.  Mr. McCormick stated the market will dictate the lakefront property values and that his company has experience in evaluating lake property.

Mr. McCormick stated his company will be available to meet with any interested civic group.

Chairman Oglesby requested the reval info be placed on the County’s web-site.  

Pete Neagle and Robert Techo commented on this subject.    

· BOA Bid Proposal for Leased Space for GMASS

BOA Chairman McMullen advised the Board of the need for office space to be used by the GMASS personnel.  He stated that County Administrator Jon Caime has offered some office space in the Administration building that would work in the short term.
Commissioner Reyen moved to allow the BOA to begin looking for available office space to rent and bring recommendations back to the BOC to take action on.  Commissioner Brown followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.
· BOA Response to Comp Time for Personnel

BOA Chairman McMullen agreed that Kris Byrum was due the comp time compensation through the BOA office and that BOA personnel will now follow the BOC policies with regard to comp time.  Commissioner Reyen moved to pay Ms. Byrum.  Commissioner Brown gave a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

· 14 a)Boleman Tax Refund Request.

Commissioner Reyen moved to refund the requested $865.82 due to an error in measurements.  Commissioner Mize followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

8. Reports by Constitutional Officers & Department Heads
· Rec Director Lawanda Curry-Update on Recreation Parks
Assistance Recreation Director Sharon Craft gave an update on the Recreations Parks

Commissioner Reyen asked how long before the remaining two fields will be ready for use.  ARD Craft replied very soon.

Commissioner Reyen questioned in light of the recent storm blowing a shelter across the parking lot, if the remaining shelters been reviewed for soundness.  CA Caime replied that a structural engineer has been hired and has prepared a report of structural improvements needed to increase safety of the shelter near the playground.  He stated that Recreation Director Curry has been given the findings and directed to begin the follow through on costs.

· County Attorney Walter Gordon-Special Tax Districts

County Attorney Gordon gave his findings on Special Taxing Districts and recommended a targeted work session to discuss the matter further.  Mr. Gordon reported an option to create an Infrastructure Development District will be on the November statewide ballot.
9. County Administrator’s Report
CA Caime reported Sheriff Mike Cleveland had asked to be released from the new employee hiring freeze and that Sheriff Cleveland has already proposed his 5% cuts in his FY09 budget.  

Commissioner Reyen moved to remove the hiring freeze from Sheriff Mike Cleveland, as a Constitutional Officer.  Commissioner Brown followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

CA Caime reported a signing ceremony for the Lake Hartwell impact study will be held August 22nd at the Anderson Civic Center and that he plans to attend on behalf of Hart County.

CA Caime reminded the BOC of a budget work session scheduled for August 14th at 5:30 p.m. 

CA Caime called attention to the construction at the Government Campus and thanked Mr. Troy Worthy for his donation of time toward finishing the concrete pads.  CA Caime also commended Turner Concrete for allowing Mr. Worthy to continue to work at the Government site under Turner’s insurance coverage.

CA Caime announced the Corp of Engineers will host a shoreline clean up August 15-September 27 and needs volunteers for the project.
10. Chairman’s Report

Chairman Oglesby reported a meeting he will be attending in Washington, Georgia with the DOT concerning widening of Highway 17.  
11. Commissioners’ Reports

Commissioner Reyen – District #2

Commissioner Reyen asked about the status of a meeting requested between the City and County concerning an animal shelter.  CA Caime responded he was waiting for the Board’s direction.
Commissioner Reyen moved that a meeting be scheduled between the City and County to discuss an animal shelter.

Commissioner Mize followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

Commissioner Mize – District #3

Nothing to report

Commissioner Brown – District #4

Nothing to report

Commissioner Dorsey – District #5

Absent

12. Consent Agenda

None

13. Old Business

a)Football Program Bid Awards (3)

CA Caime related Commissioner Dorsey’s concern as to why the shoulder pads were recommended to be purchased by Dillard’s when they are 30% higher than Team Outfitters.  He also questioned why the Rec Dept is suggesting purchasing footballs from Anderson SC when they could pick up the footballs in Royston when they pick up the helmets thus saving gas and personnel costs that would outweigh the savings per football.  

Commissioner Reyen questioned why the county is providing this equipment for this program.
RD Curry responded it is the responsibility of the government to provide for those who cannot provide for themselves.

RD Curry reported last year the shoulder pads and helmets were reviewed by a professional company for impact resistance and safety issues.  Some of the helmets and pad were refurbished and others were replaced.  Pro Team is the equipment standard that the Rec Dept uses now.  Dillards was the only company that bid Pro Team equipment.  She also explained that the total purchase of shoulder pads should be less than $600.

Commissioner Reyen moved to award the jerseys and pants bids to The Team Outfitters, shoulder pads and footballs bids to Dillard’s and helmets bids to Tri-County Sporting Goods.  

Commissioner Mize followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

RD Curry explained that many of the bids for this program do not require sealed bids.  Commissioner Reyen moved to allow the Departments to bid their purchases within the purchasing procedures beginning with fiscal year 2009. 

Commissioner Brown followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

b)Fire Chief Pay for Experience

Chairman Oglesby moved to grant Fire Chief Jerry Byrum seven years experience retroactive to the date of his certification. 

Commissioner Reyen followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

14. New Business
a)Bid Opening New Campus Buildings Brick

Commissioner Reyen moved to turn the bids over to CA Caime for his recommendation.

Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.


b)Animal Shelter Operations Proposals Bid Openings

Chairman Oglesby moved to turn the bid over to CA Caime and to re-advertise the request for bids.

Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.


c)FY’09 Contract Renewals

Commissioner Reyen moved to contact the current contract holders for Uniforms, HVAC maintenance, Jail Food, Lawn Care, and Road Pipe to determine if they are willing to hold the same terms as last year.  If any decline then place that particular contract out to bid.

Commissioner Brown followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.


d)Moved to item 7.


e)DFACS Board Appointment

Commissioner Reyen moved to appoint Chavela J. Banks “Mela” to the DFACS board to fill an unexpired term.  Ms. Banks term will expire June 30, 2009.

15. Public Comment
Gail Cobb questioned the animal shelter operation bid.

16. Executive Session-Potential Litigation

Commissioner Reyen moved to exit into executive session to discuss potential litigation.  Commissioner Brown followed with a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-0.

Commissioner Brown made a motion to exit executive session and enter into the regular meeting.  Commissioner Reyen seconded the motion.  Vote was 4-0.

Commissioner Reyen made a motion to award Economic Development Director Dwayne Dye incentive pay in the amount of $3,750 per the terms of his incentive pay program for 25 jobs secured with CD Controls.  Commissioner Brown seconded the motion, motion passed 4-0.

       17.  Adjournment: Commissioner Mize made a motion to adjourn the meeting seconded by Chairman Oglesby and passed 4-0.
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